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Description 

Economic and infrastructure integration in border areas is critical to the development of regional corridors. Economic 
zones in border areas are vehicles for targeting urban infrastructure development, attracting investment, and 
enhancing cooperation in border areas and beyond. At TA processing, ADB had helped prepare and implement three 
GMS CTDPs to transform transport corridors into fully-fledged economic corridors by investing in the development of 
urban infrastructure and services of numerous towns along major transport corridors in Cambodia, Lao PDR, Myanmar, 
and Viet Nam. To strengthen the linkage between the GMS CTDPs and overall GMS economic growth, the TA aimed 
to provide a way forward for future urban development in GMS corridor towns through essential diagnostic studies and 
capacity development programs. The concept and approach of the ongoing GMS CTDPs was used as the foundation 
for the TA to pave the way for future urban development projects. 
 
Expected Impact, Outcome, and Outputs 

The impact of the TA was aligned with enhanced economic and infrastructure integration of urban areas for regional 
corridor development and cooperation in the GMS (GMS Urban Development Strategic Framework 2015–2022).a The 
expected outcome was strengthened capacity of border area institutions in preparation for the fourth GMS CTDP.b The 
TA had three expected outputs: (i) scoping study of potential border economic zone development in the GMS is 
completed, (ii) comprehensive institutional and capacity development program is prepared and implemented, and (iii) 
flagship program for the fourth GMS CTDP is defined and applied. 

The TA is rated relevant. The TA was formulated in line with the GMS Strategic Framework 2012–2020 in facilitating 
cross-border trade, investment, and tourism.c The TA was designed to develop future GMS CTDPs incorporating 
lessons from the ongoing GMS CTDPs. The TA design was appropriate to achieve the expected outcome. The design 
and monitoring framework was logical and complete. The regional capacity development TA was an appropriate 
modality to deliver the expected outcome. The TA objective, scope, modality, and implementation arrangements were 
discussed and agreed by representatives of the participating governments at the GMS Urban Development Task Force 
meeting held in Nay Pyi Taw on 18–19 August 2015. 
 
Delivery of Inputs and Conduct of Activities 

The TA scope and implementation arrangements were changed at TA commencement since the processing of the 
fourth GMS CTDP started before the TA consultant was recruited. Accordingly, the outcome was broadened to 
strengthen capacity of border area institutions in preparation for future GMS CTDPs. The outputs were also adjusted 
to support the revised outcome. The amount of training programs (output 2) were reduced as it was expected that part 
of the costs could be financed under TA 7561-REG: Strengthening the Coordination of the GMS Program and analytical 
works to assess and identify the cities that have strong potential to grow as a regional economic center (output 1) were 
increased. Output 3 was revised to focus on preparing for possible fifth GMS CTDP. The changes in the TA scope and 
implementation arrangements were approved on 19 July 2016. 

The quality- and cost-based selection method was used to procure the consulting firm and the Project Management 
Group (PMG) was selected as the winning firm. The TA originally required inputs from 4 international experts (20 
person-months) and 6 national experts (24 person-months). Actual inputs included 7 international experts (21.8 
person-months) and 7 national experts (17.6 person-months). For the international experts, inputs from the 
international trade specialist and economist/team leader was increased from 7.0 to 8.8 person-months; inputs from the 
following experts were reduced: (i) regional and urban planner from 4.0 to 3.5 person-months, (ii) municipal and civil 
engineer from 4.0 to 0.2 person-months, and (iii) institutional and logistics specialist from 5.0 to 3.4 person-months; 
and the following 3 positions were added: (i) public–private partnership and capacity development specialist (2.0 
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person-months), (ii) development economist (1.8 person-months), and (iii) trade specialist (2.2 person-months). These 
changes were needed to strengthen the consultant’s capacity to carry out analytical works to assess and identify the 
cities that have strong potential to grow as a regional economic center. Comprehensive assessments were conducted 
covering multiple aspects including regional economics, international trade, public–private partnership, development 
economy, and capacity of border economic zones. The national experts’ inputs were provided mainly for coordination 
with the relevant government agencies, therefore the amount of their inputs varied by country and the total actual 
inputs were less than planned. One national expert position was added for overall TA coordination and administration. 

The TA savings of $258,179.50 from ADB’s Technical Assistance Special Fund are mainly from (i) consultants, (ii) 
seminars and training, and (iii) contingencies. The consultant’s financial proposal was much lower than the cost 
estimates in the TA Report. Large savings in the seminars and training category was due to two of three regional 
seminars being financed under TA 7561-REG: Strengthening the Coordination of the GMS Program, thus the regional 
seminars were organized in the form of the GMS Urban Development Task Force meeting and Working Group meeting. 
As all expenditures were made within each category, the contingencies were not used. In addition, the miscellaneous 
TA administration budget was not spent as the national consultants undertook the TA administration aspects in each 
respective country. 

The TA consultant’s performance is rated excellent. The consultant proactively and independently held discussions 
with the relevant high-level government officials and visited the major border areas. The consultant demonstrated 
strong analytical ability and used the relevant and appropriate methodology. The quality of deliverables was excellent 
presenting the TA findings clearly and the concrete recommendations for future GMS CTDPs. The participating 
governments were cooperative in arranging meetings and site visits for the consultant. They were also satisfied with 
the consultant’s inputs and activities. 

The performance of ADB as the executing agency was satisfactory. The TA administration was hampered by the 
change in ADB TA officer in June 2016, causing delays in commencement of TA implementation. Despite the start-up 
delay, the TA activities were completed on 31 December 2018, only about two months later than the original closing 
date of 8 November 2018. 
 
Evaluation of Outputs and Achievement of Outcome 

Output 1 was achieved. The TA consultant (i) reviewed the governments’ policies and plans for border economic zone 
development; (ii) reviewed the concept and approach of the first to the fourth GMS CTDPs, and (iii) identified the cities 
that have potential to be project towns for the future GMS CTDPs. The TA identified the following towns as candidates 
for the future GMS CTDPs: (i) Greater Pakse (LAO), (ii) Poipet (CAM) – Aranyaprathet (THA), (iii) Bavet (CAM) – Moc 
Bai (VIE), (iv) Lang Son and Dong Dang (VIE) – Pingxiang (PRC), (v) Mong Cai (VIE) – Dongxing (PRC), (vi) Kaysone 
Phomvihane (LAO) – Mukdahan (THA), and (vii) Myawaddy (MYA) – Mae Sot (THA). As the TA findings were 
comprehensive and the in-depth analyses was found valuable, a knowledge product–a working paper “Improving 
Economic Connectivity: Developing the GMS Corridor Towns and Border Economic Zones” was prepared separately 
from the TA reports beyond the original TA scope.d 

Output 2 was achieved. Three regional seminars were conducted in the form of the GMS Urban Development Task 
Force meeting in Bangkok on 25–26 August 2016, and the GMS Urban Development Working Group meetings in Ha 
Noi on 28–29 June 2017 and in Manila on 4–5 July 2018.e At the 2016 seminar, the concept and applicability of “Urban 
Green Growth” to the future GMS CTDPs was discussed through knowledge sharing on the OECD’s Urban Green 
Growth in Dynamic Asia project. An expansion of the candidate towns for future GMS CTDPs was discussed at the 
2017 seminar. Although the TA was originally designed to focus on border towns, it was agreed to include non-border 
towns that have strong potential to grow as a regional economic hub. The consultant’s draft final report was discussed 
at the 2018 seminar. The participants discussed and agreed on the candidate towns for the future GMS CTDPs as 
identified under Output 1 and the priority towns for the fifth GMS CTDP as identified under Output 3. The total number 
of the participants at the regional seminars was 78, of which about 36% were women. 

Output 3 was achieved. In developing SEUW’s pipeline, the fifth GMS CTDP have been proposed as the LCIPs in Lao 
PDR (Pakse, Khaysone Phomvihane, and Luang Prabang) and Cambodia (Poipet and Bavet) as these cities have 
higher needs than other cities identified under Output 1. This output provided preliminary analysis on socio-economic 
conditions, infrastructure, environment, and institutional set-up that are valuable inputs to develop the program 
concepts and prepare the terms of reference for project preparation. 

The TA’s outcome was achieved. The capacity of border area institutions in the participating countries were 
strengthened through a series of regional seminars and the project cities for the LCIPs in Lao PDR and Cambodia 
were identified. Thorough analytical works in assessing the cities’ potential as a regional economic hub resulted in a 
knowledge product–the working paper “Improving Economic Connectivity: Developing the GMS Corridor Towns and 
Border Economic Zones”. Continued involvement of the same institutions from each participating country helped 
ensure the consistency of discussions throughout the TA implementation. As the regional seminars were held in the 



3 
 

 

form of the GMS Urban Development Task Force and Working Group meetings, the meetings will continue as part of 
the overall GMS activities. 

The TA is rated efficient. It was considered cost-efficient as the anticipated outcome was achieved within the original 
budget. Although the TA experienced delays at start-up, the TA activities were completed less than two months later 
than the original closing date. Reallocation of funds from training programs to analytical works enabled the conduct of 
more thorough and in-depth analyses, increasing TA benefits and improving the outcome.  

The TA is rated effective. After the change in TA scope and implementation arrangements were made, the outcome 
and output indicators became more realistic and helped guide the TA implementation. All TA activities were completed 
and outputs were achieved, and an additional knowledge product that was not in the original TA scope was produced. 
The expected outcome was achieved through conduct of three outputs as per the TA design. The anticipated constraint 
that the participating governments are unable to send appropriate participants to the regional seminars did not 
materialize. It was overcome by using the existing GMS Urban Development Task Force and Working Group meetings 
to discuss the TA approach and findings. Continued attendance of appropriate levels of participants ensured the 
consistency and relevance of discussions throughout the TA implementation. 
 
Overall Assessment and Rating 

The TA is rated successful as it is rated relevant, effective, and efficient. The TA benefits will continue as the TA will 
be followed by preparation and implementation of the LCIPs in the GMS countries. Thus, the TA outcome is expected 
to contribute to the TA’s intended impact. 

The TA is likely sustainable. The GMS Urban Development Task Force will continue with the same member 
organizations from the participating governments. ADB will further develop its pipeline projects in urban development 
in the GMS countries using the TA findings and recommendations. 
 
Major Lessons 

Use of the existing GMS Urban Development Task Force and Working Group meetings, to discuss the TA approach 
and findings, helped ensure the continued and consistent involvement of the participating governments. This 
arrangement is effective in implementation of a regional TA. 
 
Recommendations and Follow-Up Actions 

It is recommended that ADB start preparation of the LCIPs in the priority cities as identified under Output 3 of this TA 
– in Pakse, Khaysone Phomvihane, and Luang Prabang in Lao PDR and in Poipet and Bavet in Cambodia. These 
LCIPs are included in the Country Operations Business Plans for Lao PDR and Cambodia. The information on these 
priority cities provided in the TA reports will help facilitate the processing of these LCIPs. 

The TA provided valuable analyses in linking urban development and regional economic development, and in 
identifying potential regional economic hubs for ADB’s future pipeline. It is recommended that ADB consider conducting 
similar TAs on a regular basis to develop the ADB’s future pipeline, particularly for secondary cities. 
 

ADB = Asian Development Bank, CAM = Cambodia, CTDP = Corridor Towns Development Projects, GMS = Greater 
Mekong Subregion, LAO = Lao PDR, LCIPs = Livable Cities Investment Programs, MYA = Myanmar, OECD = 
Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, PRC = People’s Republic of China, TA = technical 
assistance, THA = Thailand, VIE = Viet Nam. 
a ADB. 2015. Greater Mekong Subregion Urban Development Strategic Framework, 2015–2022. Manila. 
b The fourth GMS CTDP was approved on 1 August 2018 for Kampong Cham, Kratie, and Stung Treng in Cambodia; 

and on 14 September 2018 for Thakhek and Paxsan in Lao PDR. 
c ADB. 2011. The Greater Mekong Subregion Economic Cooperation Program Strategic Framework 2012–2020. 

Manila. 
d https://www.adb.org/sites/default/files/project-documents/48122/48122-001-tacr-en.pdf 
e The 21st GMS Ministerial Meeting, on 1 December 2016 in Chiang Rai, Thailand approved the upgrading of the 

Urban Development Task Force to the Urban Development Working Group as recommended by the GMS Senior 
Officials in its meeting of 10 October 2016. 
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